
The University of New Mexico Faculty Senate 
Meeting Agenda 
January 22, 2013 

3:00 P.M.  
Scholes Hall Roberts Room  

3:00 1. Approval of Agenda Action

 2. Acceptance of the November 27, 2012 Summarized Minutes Action

3:05 3. Faculty Senate President’s Report
Information 
Amy Neel

3:10 4.TEDx Information 
Tim Nisly 

3:20 5. Provost Report
Information 
Chaouki Abdallah 

CONSENT AGENDA TOPICS

3:30 6. 2012-2013 Faculty Senate Committee Appointments Action 
Richard Holder 

AGENDA TOPICS

3:35 7. Recruiting for 2013-2014 Faculty Senate Committee Service Information 
Richard Holder

3:40 8. Admissions & Registration Proposal  Action 
Charlie Steen 

3:50 9. Endowed Chair Policy 
Discussion 
Richard Holder

4:05 10. University Advising
Information 
Vanessa Harris 

4:15 11. Government Relations Committee Report
Information 
Antoinette Sedillo-Lopez 

4:25 12. Faculty & Staff Benefits Committee Report 
Information 
Fran Wilkinson

4:35 13. Research Policy Committee Report Information 
Walter Gerstle 

4:45 14. New Business and Open Discussion Discussion 

5:00 15. Adjournment  

NOTES:  

1. All faculty are invited to attend Faculty Senate meetings. 
2. Full agenda packets are available at http://www.unm.edu/~facsen/ 
3. All information pertaining to the Faculty Senate can be found at http://www.unm.edu/~facsen/ 
4. Questions should be directed to the Office of the Secretary, Scholes 103, 277-4664 
5. Information found in agenda packets is in draft form only and may not be used for quotes or dissemination of information 
until approved by the Faculty Senate.  



FACULTY SENATE SUMMARIZED MINUTES 

2012-2013 FACULTY SENATE 
November 27, 2012 

(Draft-Awaiting approval at the January 22nd meeting.) 

 
The Faculty Senate meeting for November 27, 2012 was called to order at 3:02 p.m. in the Roberts Room of Scholes 
Hall. Senate President Amy Neel presided. 

1. ATTENDANCE 
 
Guests Present: Levi Romero - Chicano, Hispano, Mexican Studies; Peter Vorobrieff - Mechanical Engineering; 
Jacob D. Baca - Chicano, Hispano, Mexican Studies; Kathleen Keating-University Libraries; Amy Wohlert-School of 
Public Administration; Gene Henley-School of Public Administration; Rafael A. Martinez-African American Student 
Services; Norma A. Valenzuela-Vice President for Equity and Inclusion; John Byram-University Press; Marisa Silva- 
Graduate & Professional Student Association; Carmen Samora-Chicano, Hispano, Mexican Studies; Barbara Reyes-
History; Steve Bishop-Foreign Languages Literatures; Bruce Huckell-Maxwell Museum; Jackie Hood-Anderson 
School of Management 

2.  APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

The agenda was approved as written. 

3. APPROVAL OF SUMMARIZED MINUTES FOR OCTOBER 23, 2012 MEETING 

The minutes were approved as written. 

4.  Posthumous Degree Request for Antonio Barreras 

School of Public Administration Director Amy Wohlert presented the following request for a Posthumous Master of 
Public Administration for Antonio Barreras. The request was approved by unanimous vote of the Faculty. 

 

http://facgov.unm.edu/actions/Attendance/1213Attendance.pdf


 
 

 
 
 
5.  Legislative Update  
 
Government Affairs Director Marc Saavedra reported on the 2013 Legislative Initiatives for UNM main campus 
priorities. 

 





 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



6.  Provost’s Report 
 

1. The Provost announced Dr. Julie Coonrod accepted the offer to become Dean of the Office of Graduate 
Studies. She will start her work in January of 2013 working closely with Gary Harrison during the transition. 

2. The ad for the Honors and University College Dean search is being finalized. 
3. The Committee is being finalized for the Dean of Law School search. 
4. The Office of Faculty Contracts has a new director who is service-oriented and is reaching out to other 

institutes to view their models and make changes to the office by early next semester. 
5. The goal of the Equity Adjustment Process was to correct the inequities in pay within the same program and 

same department with extra attention being paid to issues that have been raised on gender. There were 
complaints that female faculty are getting paid less for the same amount of service and same type of 
performance. The Board of Regents provided $1 million for this process. Two more donations from schools 
donated an additional $300,000. Deans were asked to check with their chairs to get information about their 
faculty and in their judgment underpaid. The chairs were asked to give reasons why those faculty should 
receive a raise and what amount they should receive. About $1.3 million was allocated for these raises. 
There were some complaints from faculty that they were underpaid because allegations the chair they 
reported to were keeping them from getting an upgrade. The Provost reported that $100K was put aside for 
appeals from such faculty. There were a total of 17 appeals from faculty who were getting underpaid by their 
chair or who felt that they should have received more money. There was a committee that consisted of 
faculty members who decided on who should receive the upgrades. They allocated the upgrades by 
reviewing the original criteria that was given for the upgrade and compared it to other faculty that were in the 
same department. Chairs were not qualified to request an upgrade. This was the first step in a two-year 
process. The academic plan calls for another cycle of upgrades with a possibility of change by comparing 
our university with other peer institutions looking at average salaries. The Provost will be presenting the 
proposal at the next Finance and Facilities meeting asking for $6 million for the next 5 years to complete this 
process.  
 

7.   Honorary Degree Nominations-Closed Session 
Honorary Degree Committee member Stephen Bishop (Foreign Languages Literatures) presented the 2013 
Honorary Degree Candidate. The 2013 Honorary Candidate has been previously considered and approved 
by the Honorary Degree Committee and the Faculty Senate Graduate Committee, ballots with the 
candidate’s biography was distributed to senators. 
 
An open discussion of the candidate required a closed session. Confidentiality is maintained until the 
process is complete. The Faculty Senate voted unanimously to move into closed Executive Session to 
discuss the limited personnel matter related to the Honorary Degree candidate. All non-senators were asked 
to leave the room for the discussion. The senate discussed the candidate and asked questions of Professor 
Bishop. After the discussion concluded, the Faculty Senators turned in their ballots. The Faculty Senate 
unanimously voted to re-open the meeting. 
 
After re-opening the meeting and allowing for non-senators to be reseated, the Faculty Senate unanimously 
voted to certify that the matter discussed in Executive Session was limited to the Honorary Degree 
Candidate. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 

8.   Form C from the Curricula Committee 
      The following Form C were approved by voice vote of the Faculty Senate:  

• MS in Pharm Sci, PEPPOR concentration, emphasis in Clinical Trials 
• Chicano Hispano Mexicano Studies Minor (name change) 
• NEW Certificate in New Mexican Cultural Landscapes 
• NEW Certificate in Transnational Latino Studies 
• Chicano Hispano Mexicano Studies Minor (requirements revision) 
• Chicano Hispano Mexicano Studies (subject code) 
• NEW BA Chicana and Chicano Studies 
• Chicano, Hispano, Mexicano Studies Program 
• Ph.D. Engineering Electrical & Computer Engineering 
• Ph.D. Counselor Education 
• AA Pre-Business Admiration 
• MS Health Education 

 



 

9.  Fall 2012 Degree Candidates  

The Fall 2012 Degree Candidates were approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty Senate. 

10.  2012-2013 Faculty Senate Committee Appointments 

Additions to the 2012-2013 Faculty Senate Committees were approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty 
Senate. Faculty Senate President Elect, Richard Holder stated that George Shuster declined from the Policy 
Committee and to remove him from the list. 

 

 

 

 

AGENDA TOPICS 

11.   Form C - Chicano Hispano Mexicano Studies (Core courses) 

Chicana and Chicano Studies Director Irene Vasquez presented the Form C for Chicano, Hispano, Mexicano Studies 
(Core course) to the Faculty Senate. She asked for support of the Faculty Senate to include the Chicana and Chicano 
Studies course 201 as an option in the Core Humanities requirement. Prior to presenting, the proposal has gone 
through four faculty review bodies: the Program Faculty Curriculum Committee, College Faculty Curriculum 
Committee, Undergraduate Curriculum Committee and to the Faculty Senate Curriculum Committee. The introductory 
course introduces students to the interdisciplinary field of Chicano and Chicana studies and the diversity of 
experiences of Chicano, Hispano and Mexicano people. Students explore the interceptions of culture place and 
history as they impact Mexican and Latino decent communities in the United States.  

The Form C-Chicano Hispano Mexicano Studies (Core course) was approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty 
Senate. This course will be added to the Core Curriculum. 

12.  Faculty Senate President’s Report 

1. The Inauguration ceremony for President Frank went well. The Faculty Senate sponsored two academic 
symposia in his honor on main campus and at the Health Science Center. People from both sides of campus 
got to speak with one another and they are interested in across campus collaboration. Faculty Senate 
President Amy Neel will put together meetings with HSC faculty to work on collaboration. Also, Provost 
Abdallah and Vice Chancellor Paul Roth have spoken about bringing research initiatives to bring HSC 
faculty and main campus to work together. 

2. There is a lot of interest in the Community Engaged Scholarship, we need to find out how many people are 
participating, and how many people are not aware. President Neel has met with the Provost Abdallah and 
Chancellor Roth about how to make sure the departments recognize these scholarships as being important 
for promotion and tenure, merit pay, etc. President Neel will be bringing together Community Engaged 
Scholars to figure out how to increase community input at the University of New Mexico. 

3. President Neel will work with the Director of Student Success, Jennifer Gomez-Chavez to let legislatures 
know all of the programs that the faculty has put into place to promote access to diversity for students.  Also, 
to let them know of the new ways the University is supporting the students so the legislature feels positive 
about giving money. 

4. The Stakeholders proposal that the Educational Retirement Board put together will go to the legislature for 
approval. President Neel will speak to the legislatures and let them know that the national search for the 
faculty of the University did not agree of this proposal, and if all fails, there is a plan B in place. 

5. The College of Arts & Sciences voted to retain Mark Peceny as Dean and are waiting on the Provost’s 
approval. There is a Graduate Studies Dean appointment and Vice President for Research search.  

6. The Provost will be describing his multi-year plan at the next Finance and Facilities meeting. 
7. Operations Committee member and HSC Council Chair Tom Long will into the Equity processes for the 

Health Sciences Campus. 



8. The March 2013 Spring Break for the university and Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) aligns, but for 2014 
the dates do not. For 2014, the University Spring Break is scheduled from March 9-16th and the APS Spring 
Break is scheduled from April 14-18th. The Staff Council has a committee that works with the Registrar’s 
Office and APS’s Calendaring Office to align the breaks between the schools. The APS Standardized 
Testing will take place when the University is on Spring Break and APS is not willing to change to match with 
the university. President Neel set a goal to work with those offices to plan the 2015 calendar so they might 
be aligned.  

9. A list of Curriculum items that are on their way for approval are as follows: the Proposals for the Honors 
College Major, the Minor and transcript certificates are now going through the Undergraduate Committee; 
and the Undergraduate-Wide Diversity three hour credit requirement from the Diversity sub-committee of the 
Diversity Council. ASUNM has a resolution supporting instituting the diversity requirement. There is a small 
group that is working on setting up assessment for the core curriculum. 

10. President Neel attended the Lottery Scholarship Summit that was held by the Associated Students of the 
University of New Mexico (ASUNM). She praised the student government for taking a lead because the 
legislature fixing the solvency issue is not concrete. There is big tension between allowing access and 
working for student success. She is relying on the students to take the lead. 

11. The Responsibility Center Management (RCM) Steering Committee has been meeting and figuring out how 
RCM will work on campus. 

12. There will be a Faculty Town Hall meeting on Thursday, November 29th from 3:00 to 4:30 p.m. in the 
Dominici Center Auditorium. 

13. President Neel asked if the Faculty Senate would be interested in passing a resolution honoring exiting 
Regents Don Chalmers, Carolyn Abeita and Jake Wellman. Their terms expire at the end of 2012. The 
Policy Committee will be asked to draft three resolutions thanking each regent for their service and will be 
voted over email President Neel will present the resolutions at the December Board of Regents meeting. 

14. In regard to re-organizing the Faculty Senate this year, one of the issues are the Executive Research and 
Advisory Committee (ERAC) that was established to advise the Vice President for Research when there 
were issues with finances. ERAC has largely supplanted the Research Policy Committee in the things that it 
does and their charges are overlapping. The goal is to bring those committee’s together. ERAC is closely 
tied to the Vice President for Research Office but is not tied to Faculty Governance. 

15. President-Elect Richard Holder publicly thanked Vivian Valencia, Rick Holmes and the Office of the 
Secretary for the success of the President’s Inauguration. 

13.  University Press Committee Report 

University Press Chair Bruce Huckell reported on the committee.  
 
This was the second year for Director of the University Press John Byram, who began in August, 2010.  He has 
continued, very effectively, to move the Press forward on a variety of fronts, including dealing with the inherited 
deficit, contacting and speaking to faculty and students in several UNM departments, attracting new book projects, 
publishing new books at a pace that balances expenses and income, re-organizing operational procedures and staff 
duties, shifting IT expenses to the university instead of maintaining in-house IT, and getting the Press website back to 
functioning properly.  Members of the UPC assisted in these tasks as possible, which in most cases was limited to 
offering suggestions.  Many of these tasks were completed, and some remain in process, but the UPC views all of 
them as positive changes that are already benefitting the Press and its staff.  The budget remains a matter of 
concern, but by the end of April the Press was running approximately 2 percent ahead of budget projections for 2011-
12.  The sales of electronic books have been a bright spot, with income at a pace to reach slightly more than 
$45,000, which is just shy of five times the projected income.  Several books published over the past year won 
awards, which again is a reflection of the quality of nonfiction, fiction, and trade books being produced by the Press. 
 
There were changes in the membership of the University Press Committee.  As of January 2012 the UPC was finally 
up to its full complement of 12 committee members.  New members who began this past academic year were Ronda 
Brulotte (Anthropology), Margaret Connell-Szasz (History), Baker Morrow (School of Architecture and Planning), and 
Sharon Warner (English).  The full list of members and the dates of their terms of service is included below. 
 
The University of New Mexico Press Committee (UPC) met a total of 8 times, beginning on August 26, 2011 and 
ending on May 4, 2012.  At least one week prior to each meeting, packets containing memoranda for each project to 
be discussed were mailed to each committee member for review and consideration.  During those meetings the UPC 
discussed and approved 48 proposed final book contracts (up from 23 last year), 14 pre-completion contracts (down 
from 21 last year), and 4 reprint contracts (none last year).  The final contracts are for manuscripts that have been 
through the peer review process, and have garnered positive reviews; the pre-completion contracts are for proposed 
manuscripts that the Press believes likely to be publishable, but which will return again to the UPC for approval after 
completion of the manuscript and the standard review process.  The reprint contracts involve already published works 
for which the Press can obtain the rights to print a new run. 
 
 



UPC Members, 2011-2012 
 
Durward Ball (History)  2010-2013 
Ronda Brulotte (Anthropology) 2011-2014 
Margaret Connell-Szasz (History)  2011-2014 
Miguel Gandert (Communication and Journalism)  2009-2012 
Matthew Hofer (English)  2010-2013 
Bruce Huckell (Maxwell Museum-Anthropology)  2011-2014 
Jami Lynn Huntsinger (UNM-Valencia)  2009-2012 
Enrique Lamadrid (Spanish and Portugese)  2011-2014 
Gabriel Melendez (American Studies)  2010-2013 
Baker Morrow (School of Architecture and Planning)  2011-2014 
Sharon Warner (English)  2011-2014 
Teresa Wilkins (UNM-Gallup)  2010-2013 

President Neel asked about the large deficit based on getting rid of outdated inventory that has added up to several 
million dollars. University Press Director John Byram stated that all University Presses in the nation are being 
affected because of the economic problems. He stated that the University Press has had a $1.5 million deficit that 
pre-dates 2001. In the recent years after the 2008 economic downturn, it has got more difficult for University Press 
since the economy has not improved. They have seen four years of declining sales. Last year University Press was 
up 4%, when all of the other average presses were down 5%. There is progress but very uncertain. The University 
Press has a sub-committee that is made up of administrators at the University that review the Press’s financial 
situation quarterly. Because there was a good year in 2011, the committee suggested making up for some past over- 
site as far as taking record of their inventory. Overtime publishing’s that are held in the warehouse lose value and are 
a quick way for Press’s to become over valued when titles aren’t recorded. The administration recommended to the 
Press to start taking record of those titles from now on. Since they have recorded their inventory, about $322K has 
been added to the deficit for last year. The Press has been making an effort to put their old and new books into 
electronic format for sale in a variety of different venues. The University Press is anticipating $100,000 in sales this 
year in electronic books, but industry-wide that is only 10% of the income the Press has made from e-books. In the 
next Board of Regents meeting, the University Press will be proposing a larger subsidy that will stabilize the 
University Press budget. President Neel will add a resolution supporting UNM Press proposal on the email vote that 
will be going out this week. 

14.  Policy Committee Report 

Policy Committee Chair Jackie Hood reported that the committee is currently working on the Endowed Chair and 
Named Professorships Policy and they both should be voted on this upcoming meeting. The process for promotion is 
almost completed in terms of what processes fit in the categories. Should Lecturers receive leave like sabbatical that 
a Tenure Track Faculty would receive? The committee is developing a Policy on Policies which is development on 
approval of faculty policy statements and what the process approval is for a policy. Another project the committee is 
working on is making the Faculty Handbook more consistent. For example Section C has information items that are 
more like information and so the committee has to distinguish information items with policy items and procedure 
items. 

15. Research Allocation Committee Report 

Research Allocation Committee Chair Peter Vorobieff (Mechanical Engineering) reported that there have been 
changes on the website (rac.unm.edu) for submitting proposals. He gave credit to all of the committee members of 
the Research Allocation Committee and Mary Berrens from the Office of the Secretary for the changes that have 
been made. There were three items that were emphasized: the use of Research Allocation money to foster new 
research which will lead to writing proposals on a national level, more exposure of research and creative works of the 
University’s faculty, and to make it possible for faculty to explore.  

President Neel added that she has talked to the Provost Office in getting more money for funding and so far has not 
been successful. It was suggested that the committee to fund-raise through the UNM Foundation or colleges to get 
matching funds that will show the administration that they have money that can be matched. President Neel asked 
the Research Allocation Committee and the Research Policy Committee to be entrepreneurial finding additional 
research funds. Peter announced the first collaborator, the Mind Research Network who has offered free time to use 
their equipment to people who write RAC grants. 

 

 



 16. New Business and Open Discussion 

1. Robert Wood Johnson Center Director Dr. Robert Valdez asked why the university doesn’t schedule the 
spring break dates for multiple years. President Neel will start working through the various stakeholders to 
make that happen and fix the issue. 
 

17. ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:47 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,  

Selena Salazar  
Office of the Secretary 



First Last Title Dept Committee Date
Scott Hughes Professor Law Campus Development Advisory Committee 11/30/2012
Richard Campbell Clinician Ed/Professor Medicine Campus Development Advisory Committee 11/30/2012
Roger Schluntz Professor Architecture & Planning Campus Development Advisory Committee 11/30/2012

                    Faculty Senate Committee Appointments Needing Senate Approval



 

C170 
Policy 

 
ENDOWED CHAIRS AND NAMED PROFESSORSHIPS  (Draft 12/6/12) 

1. Because the strength of a great university resides in its faculty, the identification, recruitment, 
appointment, and support of faculty members is a major priority of the University of New Mexico (UNM). 
Endowed chairs and named professorships enable UNM to attract and retain faculty members who have 
outstanding records of scholarly work and/or teaching. These positions, secured at least in part by an 
endowment, are recognized as the most prestigious honor UNM can award its best accomplished faculty. 
   
2.  Endowed positions are established and named by the UNM Board of Regents after recommendations 
by the President, who will consult with the Faculty Senate and the Provost/Executive Vice President for 
Academic Affairs or the Chancellor for the Health Sciences Center (HSC), as appropriate.  These officers, 
in turn, will consult with the appropriate dean, department chair, and the faculty in the disciplinary area of 
the contemplated position.  The parameters of the positions will be governed by standard UNM faculty 
personnel regulations as set forth in the Faculty Handbook, together with a donor agreement negotiated 
by the UNM Foundation and the donor or donor’s estate.  Before accepting an endowment gift or naming 
a faculty member to the position, the Board of Regents, President, and the Provost or HSC Chancellor 
will carefully consider the appropriateness of the proposed position. Not all proposed gifts or names may 
be appropriate to accept. 
 
3. Selection of faculty for endowed chairs or named professorships will occur through nationally 
competitive searches or alternative procedures as allowed by the normal faculty appointment processes, 
overseen by the UNM Office of Equal Opportunity. The search committees will be constituted in the usual 
way, except that the Faculty Senate, Provost or HSC Chancellor, and the donor may suggest one or more 
additional members.  A majority of the members of the search committee must be full-time UNM faculty.  
While a donor may suggest potential candidates, UNM retains the responsibility and authority to name the 
successful candidate and confer the rank and/or tenured status according to its existing standards and by 
its existing procedures.  
  
4.  Holding an endowed chair or named professorship does not affect the faculty member’s existing UNM 
appointment, which may therefore be permanent or visiting, probationary or tenured, at an appropriate 
rank. It is envisioned that most of these honorific appointments will accrue to tenured full professors, 
although certain temporary or rotating positions are also possible. 
 
5.  Unless the donor agreement specifies otherwise the initial appointment period for endowed chairs and 
named professorships will be for a specific term, not to exceed five years.  Faculty members holding 
these positions are subject to the normal faculty review procedures as described in the Faculty 
Handbook.  If the cumulative reviews on multi-year accomplishments are satisfactory the appointment 
may be continued for another agreed-upon term, which is eligible for further renewal. Otherwise the 
appointment may be transferred to a new occupant, with the previous occupant, assuming he or she is 
tenured, retaining his or her normal UNM appointment.   
 
6.  The holder of an endowed chair or named professorship is responsible for fulfilling the duties set forth 
by UNM and in the donor agreement and UNM’s letter of offer provided at the initiation of the 
appointment. This will in all cases at least include an annual report of scholarly and/or teaching activities 
which will be made available to the appropriate chair, dean, Provost or HSC Chancellor, the UNM 
Foundation, and the Regents upon request. 
 
COMMENTS TO: handbook@unm.edu  FACULTY HANDBOOK HOME  TABLE OF CONTENTS  TABLE OF POLICIES  UNM HOME  
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